
                              MARK YOUR CALENDARS NOW FOR ETRC’S  UPCOMING EVENTS! 

 

1. July 13-14, 2021  Mid-Week Master Hunt Test (Tuesday & Wednesday).  Brian Caldwell’s Farm; 
details on p. 2 

2. Semiannual Meeting / Picnic / Club Trial:  Sunday, September 12, 2021: time and location TBD 

3. October 23-24, 2021,  Fall Weekend Hunt Test, double JH / SH, 2 flights  Master: Ken Campbell’s 

Lucky 7 Farm, 6720 Erie Road, Sweetwater, TN. 

4. November 2-3, Late Fall Master Only Midweek Hunt Test, Caldwell Farm.  

Additional Info on our next four events 2 

Report on Mid-Week Master Hunt Test June 15-16, 21 3-4 
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Member Announcements: Retriever Retreat Seminars 6 

Minutes, Board Meeting June 23, 2021 7-12 
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The Dog Days of Summer!  
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We are having yet another AKC hunt test, our fifth of the season, on Tuesday and Wednesday, 
July 13 and 14, 2021 — one of the very last chances to have passes count towards qualifications 
for the 2021 Master National Invitational Hunt Test this fall.  This is a Master-only test, and will 
have a single flight of 66 dogs.  We will again be at Brian Caldwell’s farm, 1810 State Highway 58 
South, Georgetown, TN, near Cleveland and Decatur, not far from Dayton.   Because this is a no-
live-ammunition property, there will be no live flyers at this test, as approved by AKC.  
 
Judges will be Robert C. Johnson and J. Michael Evans.  Entry is through EntryExpress.com.  En-
tries close July 5 at midnight; it is not yet full so there is still time to enter! 
 
In addition to our usual hunt test motel (Best Western, Dayton, TN, 7835 Rhea County Hwy, Day-
ton, TN 37321, phone (423) 775-6560), there are several other places in Cleveland that may be 
suitable and are a little closer to the test site.  The Comfort Inn in Cleveland is  pet friendly, and 
has a large parking lot with room to air the dogs.  Their number is 423-339-1000.  

We can only hope we have good luck with the weather.  So far, we’ve had wonderfully reasonable 
temperatures at these summer tests.  But if it’s miserably hot, we will have pop-ups for dogs and 
handlers at the holding blinds, wading pools available with water and ice for cool-off, and our judg-
es will be sensitive to the need to make sure the test is run in a safe manner to avoid heat injuries. 

 ETRC July Mid-Week Master AKC Hunt Test   
July 13-14 , 2021, Brian Caldwell’s Farm 

 ETRC Fall AKC Hunt Test   
October 23-24 , 2021, Ken Campbell’s Farm 

We are unable to use Hiwassee Preserve for our fall hunt test.  However, Ken Campbell has offered 
us the use of his amazing farm again for this test — ponds galore, great land, wonderful facilities, 
no cows  — so we are planning a full test with double Junior, double Senior, and two flights of Mas-
ter.  We  are now looking for judges and workers.  More details to come in future newsletters!  

 ETRC November Midweek Master Only AKC Hunt Test   
November 2-3 , 2021, Brian Caldwell’s Farm 

Our last hunt test of  2021’s very busy season will be another mid-week Master test on Tuesday 
and Wednesday, November 2 and 3.  Thanks again to Brian Caldwell for letting us use his prop-
erty all year!  This will be a single flight of Master with 66 dogs.  We will start looking for judges 
very soon and will have more details about this event in future newsletters. 

Summer Business Meeting / Picnic / Club Trial 
Sunday, September 12 , 2021  

In hopes of cooler weather, we have decided to move our usual August picnic meeting to Septem-
ber this year.  We are scheduling it on a Sunday to avoid conflicts with UT Football, and are  ten-
tatively planning to combine the meeting with a club trial.   We are looking at options for different 
locations — we need shade, picnic facilities, water, and land to run the trial.  If you have any sug-
gestions, let us know! 
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Report on ETRC’s Master Only June 15-16 Hunt Test 

Georgetown, TN 

Our FOURTH hunt test of the year was a Master-Only, one flight test over at Brian Caldwell’s farm 
in Georgetown, TN — not far from the Hiwassee Reserve.  We filled up with 66 entries, but there 
were 4 scratches so 62 dogs came to the line.  Of the 66 entries, 42 were males and 23 were fe-
males; 61 dogs were Labradors, 3 were Goldens, and 2 were Flat Coated Retrievers.   41 dogs 
passed, including all three Goldens but sadly none of the Flatcoats.   
 
Once again, the weather was amazingly good.  After some hot scorching daysearlier, the two days 
of the test had highs of 82, and on Wednesday morning there were even some people wearing 
light jackets with 57 degree temps.  It wasn’t even all that humid!  Amazing weather for Tennessee 
in June; we can only hope to be so lucky again for our FIFTH test coming up in July.  
 
Thanks to the judges, Linc Huffman and J. Michael Evans, who kept things moving and managed 
to finish up before 5 on Tuesday and 3 on Wednesday.  Extra thanks to Linc, who filled in at the 
last minute when the previously approved Judge was unable to attend, and to Mike, who in addi-
tion to judging was also involved in a lot of the up-front planning and arrangements.  Thanks as 
well to Brian Caldwell for the use of his wonderful grounds and for arranging for professional Bird 
Technicians; President Alan Bruhin who has the hard job of locating the judges; and to everyone 
else in the club who helped with the planning and who were there to help make sure everything 
went smoothly, including Hunt Test Secretary Michele Fletcher, Chief Marshal Lois Luthenauer, 
Mike Smith, Jim Pearce, and Karen Edwards. If I missed any others, I apologize — your work was 
much appreciated and we couldn’t have put this test on without the help of many people!   Thanks 
also to Lois Luthenauer’s nephew Gavin Sigmund, who hung birds and helped out wherever need-
ed both days.  And of course, thanks to everyone who came and ran your dogs!   
 
Cheers and hurrahs  for the following ETRC members who owned and/or handled qualifying dogs:  
 
Master Hunter (listed in running order) 
  Fern Hill Py In The Sky SH, a Golden Retriever 

whose third series was a thing of beauty and drew an 
ovation from the gallery — bred and owned by Karen 
Edwards and Jim Pearce, and handled by Jody Ware 
to her second Master pass in as many tries.  

 McCoy’s Echo Callin’ Your Name MH, Golden Retriev-
er owned by Luke MccCoy and handled by Brian Cald-
well.  Coming back strong after a recent health scare! 

 Ringtail Headhunter, a Labrador owned and handled 
by Brian Caldwell. 

 Troublesome Fowl Addiction, a Labrador owned by 
John Broucek and handled by Jody Ware. 

 Tennessee Cinnamon Fireball MH, a Labrador bred, 
owned, and handled by Alan Bruhin, who earned a 
very well-deserved ovation from the gallery on her 
stellar third series. 

 Blythe Ferry’s Indy Dos MH, a Labrador owned by 
Donna and Mike Smith and handled by Brian Caldwell. 

 RSR’s Double J MH, a Labrador owned by Jeremy 
Majors and handled by Jody Ware. 

 
Also, congratulations to Pro members Jody Ware and Bri-
an Caldwell, who handled several other non-member cli-
ent dogs to passes as well as the ones listed above.  
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Report on June Master-Only Hunt Test, Con’t.  

Random Hunt Test Scenes — Lois Lu-
thenauer with Roxie; Jody Ware with Py; 

early morning handler’s meeting 



New Senior Hunter!    
 
Karen Edwards and Jim Pearce are proud to announce that  Fern 
Hill Py In The Sky finished her Senior Hunter title at the big Dou-
ble Double Junior / Senior extravaganza on May 5 and 6, 2021, 
with Jody Ware handling.  Her competition career started at our 
fall test in October 2020, with Jim handling her to her first Senior 
pass.  Panda is bred by Karen and Jim, and is by AFC Topbrass 
Hawk’s Red Wing MH CCA out of their Fern Hill Pandemonium 
MH WCX OD.  Py is now on her way towards her Master title, with 
two passes under her collar at our ETRC Spring test and the June 
Master-Only test.   
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Member News, Brags, & Announcements 

Quinn and John Broucek are Tearing it up 
in Derby!  
Meet Quinn, formally known as Troublesome Dr. Quinn 
NDL.  He is bred, owned, trained and handled by John 
Broucek, and is a son of John’s dog Seaside’s Trouble-
some Fowl Pursuits (“Percy”) QAA and out of John’s 
Doc’s Troublesome Girl Scout (“Scout”) QAA.  He was 
whelped on October 12, 2019, and is out competing this 
spring for the first time in Derby.  So far, he and John 
have been to six Derby trials, and have won three firsts, 1 
second, 1 third, and 1 JAM, which is an incredible record!   
His wins were at Nashville, Chattanooga, and LaCrosse 
Wisconsin.    

 

John says, “He’s un-
like anything that I’ve 
had before.  I’ve been 
blessed to own sever-
al very nice dogs but 
he’s a different level.  
Honestly I expect to 
win every time I run 
him.”   
 
Even more amazing, 
John is handling him 
one –handed because 
of a broken shoulder 
and resulting surgery 
that he suffered earlier 
this year.  Way to go, 
John and Quinn! 
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Member News, Brags, & Announcements 

Retriever Handling/Training workshops  at The Retriever Retreat —  
 
Lois Luthenauer is hosting two handler’s seminars this summer at The Retriever Retreat, 3058 Mar-
tha Washington Road, Clarkrange, TN 38553.    
 
Mitch White Workshop:  Coming up July 3 and 4 is a workshop with training legend Mitch White.   
There may be a few spaces left for auditors, so if you are looking for something to do this July 4th 
weekend, give Lois a call (see contact information below)!   
 
Full details were in the May newsletter on page 10, and a pdf flyer was attached to that newsletter, 
which contained a registration form.  However, the flyer had the wrong address for mailing registra-
tion forms and money — send them to Lois at the Clarkrange address above instead of what is listed 
in the flyer.  The newsletter is posted on the ETRC club page —  http://www.etrclub.org, and click on 
the link for newsletters in the center of the page.  
 
 
 
 
 
Kevin Cheff Workshop:  Lois is working with Kevin Cheff ro have another workshop sometime in 
the August timeframe.  Details and exact dates have not yet been worked out, but keep this in mind 
and look for more info in next month’s newsletter.  Here is the description Kevin provided of what will 
be covered:   
 

“This fundamental skill building workshop is designed to bridge the gap between basics and ad-
vanced field training.  In it, we’ll take the skills your dog has learned in the yard and help you tran-
sition them to the field and pond. 
 
“While your dog may have completed all of the necessary steps up to and including Singe or Dou-
blt-Ts, it’s far from ready to take on any advanced or even simple conceptual training in the field 
or pond.  Fundamental skills are in their infancy, and making the leap to more advanced concepts 
without additional training and fundamental skill reinforcement often results in poor outcomes.   
 
“I’ll cover additional drills to help bridge the gap, show you how to teach your dog to fight factors, 
introduce your dog to cold blinds and blind concepts and learn early making concepts.   
 

“Dogs attending this workshop will need to have completed all of the basics including collar condition-
ing, force fetch, force to pile, three-handed cast and single, double or advanced-T.  You are also 
strongly encouraged to have completed swim-by.”  

 
 

 
If you have any questions, please contact Lois at  email: retrieverbednbis-
cuits@gmail.com, phone 865-803-1187 
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Present from the Board:  Alan Bruhin, J. Michael Evans, Karen Edwards, Luke McCoy, 
Michele Fletcher, Mike Smith, Jim Pearce, Denise Chambers,  Peter Torok (via telephone), Jeff 
McNutt 
 
Absent, excused:  Cory Smith 
 
Others Members Present: Cheryl McNutt, Lois Luthenauer 
   
A quorum is 50% of the Board. Therefore, a quorum of the Board was present.  The meeting was 
called to order at 6:45 p.m.  
 
Officer’s and AKC Delegate’s Reports 
 
Secretary’s Report.  Karen Edwards.   
 Minutes: Last meeting was 3/20/21; minutes approved by a majority of Board members 

and sent to the club website shortly after the meeting.  Luke moved that we dispense with read-
ing the minutes out loud, and vote formal approval. Mike Evans seconded the motion which 
passed unanimously.  
 

 Correspondence:  
 Prepared Annual Report for State of Tennessee & 2020 tax report for IRS.  Worry about 

extra income in 2021 causing tax filing issues next year turned out to be unfounded after 
research.  The easy-to-file postcard return is appropriate for groups which gross on aver-
age less than $50,000 per year over a three year period. Therefore this year’s extra in-
come can be balanced against 2020 and 2019 which will keep us well under the average.  

 AKC correspondence about tests and judges panels and completed reports received.  
 Sent in annual Master National Retriever Club membership.  

 
 Membership:  Current 2021 membership is 55, including 2 waiting first reading later to-

day. 12 haven’t renewed so far this year.  Most probably won’t, were one timers. 
 

Treasurer’s Report:  Karen Edwards. Current balance after depositing the June 15 Entry Ex-
press check is $40,678.74.  No unpaid bills on hand.  See treasurer’s report, sent to Board June 22, 
2021 showing transactions for the year. We netted approximately $2,500 on our April Mid-week 
Master test; $7,500 on our May Double-Double JH & SH tests; $8,000 on the big Spring test; and 
$2,700 on the June mid-week Master.  This gives us lots of opportunities to upgrade equipment and 
do other things to benefit members. 
   
 
Old Business 
 
 July Master-Only Hunt Test:  100 ducks have been ordered and Mike Evans has made the 

reservations at the Dayton Best Western for himself and the other judge, Robert Johnson.  Ka-
ren will get the letter out to Johnson in the next day or so confirming reservations, and will cc J. 
Michael on the email rather than actually giving him his own letter.  We need to talk to Cory 
about whether he is willing for us to move both trailers back to his big barn after this test, as 
keeping it under cover will definitely prolong the life of our equipment.  J. Michael says he can 
move the big trailer, and Mike Smith volunteered to move the little trailer, once we get Cory’s 
permission.  All other items under control.  The test opened on June 22 for amateurs and work-
ers; June 23 for all else.  There were still a couple of problems with Entry Express not tagging 4 

ETRC Board Meeting, Wednesday, 6/23/21  
Pegasus Technologies Building, Lenoir City, TN 



entries with either worker codes or Amateur codes, and a couple where the dogs were improperly 
entered as Amateurs with pro handlers.  Those are being worked.  As of the close of the meeting, 
51 dogs were entered in this test.  

 
 August Picnic / Business Meeting / Seminar and Fall club Trial.  August is always a problem 

because of the heat.  Also, because of the number of different local handlers’ seminars this sum-
mer (Mitch White at Lois’s in July, Kevin Cheff at Lois’s in August; and a possible Brian Campbell/
Jody Ware seminar in the fall), having another one might not be a big draw for the membership.  
We talked about maybe combining this meeting with a club trial instead of a seminar, and general 
agreement was that this was a good idea.  Also we discussed moving it to September (the Bylaws 
don’t specify the actual month) in hopes that it would be cooler.  Difficulties with that are conflicts 
with the UT football season.  We discussed moving it to Sunday afternoon instead of Saturday to 
get around that problem.  Only issue there is that it will be hard to have a club trial AND a meeting 
just in a 4-5 hour time frame.   

 
We then discussed different locations, including Brian’s farm (problem with enough shade), Lois’s 
place (perfect facilities, out of the way location); Chuck Atchley’s place (nice picnic facilities, no wa-
ter for a club trial); Darryl Miller’s farm (perfect for a club trial, no decent shade/picnic facilities), and 
others.  We decided to tentatively plan on Sunday, September 12, time, location, and format TBD, 
and discuss further at the next meeting.   

 
 Regular Fall Test:  Hiwassee not available.  We have several other options.  Robert Brewer, 

the professor of wildlife at Cleveland State Community College, has access to grounds very near 
Hiwassee that would be suitable for Junior and Senior tests with lots of open and rolling land, but 
not Master (only one small narrow pond).  We could run and Junior and Senior on that land each 
day, and then run one flight of Master at Brian’s.  We also discussed possibly using Brian’s for one 
flight of Master plus a Junior on Saturday and a Senior on Sunday, but the difficulties of having on-
ly one pond there pose some serious problems with this scenario, and the second pond in the 
woods is often dry in the summer and fall.  Jeff moved that we look at talking to Robert Brewer and 
the landowner about the first option – JH/SH on that property each day, with an offer of $500 to 
use the land, plus a Master flight at Caldwell’s. Dates are October 23-24. J. Michael will look into 
getting the land approved by AKC; it’s not going to be hard since it isn’t used in any business en-
terprise.  He will also check with Caldwelll about that date for the Master flight.  

 
 Other Tests:  We had talked back in March about a late fall test at Brian’s.  Karen and Jim 

talked with Jody today and he is interested in having one in early November and says he’s sure 
Brian will agree.  Probably will be more interest in that time of year than in July!  After some dis-
cussion about our general fatigue, the need for Amateurs to still want tests since their qualification 
year for the Master Amateur runs from March to February, and the general ease in running these 
mid-week one-flight master tests at Brian’s, we decided to see about putting one on.  After some 
discussion about different dates, Luke moved that we ask Brian about having a test there on No-
vember 2 – 3.  Mike Smith seconded the motion, and the vote was unanimous.  

  
 Judges Seminar, possible January / February:  We didn’t get the grant from the MNRC to hold 

this seminar, but this is something we might want to offer to our members.  We discussed thee dif-
ference between the basic seminar (one day, all inside) versus the Advanced seminar (two days, 
second day mostly outside).  None of the current judges in our club seem to need the advanced 
seminar and the timing of having it in winter, with the very iffy weather, would be a problem.  The 
costs are not an issue – we only have to pay for a motel conference room, a motel room for the 
AKC rep who would be the presenter, and provide something simple like donuts for snacking.  We 
can just turn people loose to lunch on their own. Considering that we are doing well with our fi-
nances, we discussed making the seminar free for club members, and only charge non-club mem-
bers some $30 or so to partially cover the room costs.  We could possibly have this as part of our 
winter seminar/ training series.  Consensus was that this was something to seriously consider, but 
since it was so far off, to table it for now and come back to it in a couple of months.   
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Board Meeting Minutes, con’t. 



 
 Equipment.  Three of the four missing thundersticks showed back up again by the 

time of the June test, so we are only missing one.  Our blinds are in sorry shape; Mike 
Smith reported on the status of the 6 new 4-panel blinds that he ordered over five weeks 
ago.  The blinds are in production, but they are waiting on getting the metal frame powder 
coated.  These blinds are $160 each, so the total cost is going to be around $1000 includ-
ing shipping.  We figure we need about 20 blinds to be able to run 4 setups at once as we 
do for the big spring test.  We’re not sure how many we have that are good and how many 
are reparable, but there are a lot of junk blinds in our trailers that need some serious work 
both on the legs going into the ground and the tops of the fabric where the legs are ripping 
through them.   

 
J. Michael Evans reported that he had a call from Ken Campbell about buying some equip-
ment that Ken no longer wants, now that he is out of the retriever business.  He has a new 
trailer crammed with stuff, including blinds, shotguns, thundersticks, duck dryers, white 
coats, signs, poppers, and so forth.  He sent J. Michael a list of the equipment along with 
the new cost of everything – and it’s all only been used for three field trials including the 
trailer – and the total cost was about $18,000.  He said he would be willing to sell it to the 
club for half price, i.e. $9,000.  Some of it is items that we wouldn’t need, but we could al-
ways offer it for sale to club members and post any leftovers on Ebay.  Luke moved that we 
send a group of Board members over to look at the equipment, and if it is as advertised, 
buy it for $9,000.  Jeff seconded the motion.  After some discussion of whether we would 
be able to actually sell the items we don’t want, the vote was unanimous.  J. Michael, Jim, 
Mike Smith, and any others who want to go will meet at Pegasus at 1:00 p.m. on Sunday 
afternoon, June 27, and then proceed to Ken’s place by 2:00 to do an inventory and assess 
the condition of the items.  Karen will either go along or will send along a  check.  With this 
extra equipment, we can keep the best 20 blinds and offer the others to club members for 
them to fix and repair. 

 
 Ribbons:  With all the extra hunt tests, we are going through ribbons at a faster clip 

than normal.  Our current inventory of Hunt Test ribbons is as follows:  JH ribbons – only 
29.  SH ribbons – 129.  MH ribbons – 246. Title ribbons – 55.  Tabs for title ribbons – plen-
ty.  Duckbands – probably around 250 left.    With what we have planned out, we need 
more Junior ribbons and probably another 500 duck bands.  With 3 more Master flights of 
66 dogs each, we should have enough MH ribbons; with 2 more Senior flights (usually 
around 30 each), we have enough SH ribbons.  We will need to make a sizeable order dur-
ing the February ribbon sale.  Luke moved we authorize Karen to buy 100 more JH ribbons 
and 500 more duck bands; Jeff seconded and the vote was unanimous.     

 
New Business: 

   
New Members: Two for first reading: 
 Todd / Laura Eldridge, HVAC contractor, 193 Fricks Gap Road, Chickamauga, GA 30707.  

Toddeesc@gmail.com, Home 423-593-4517, cell 423-240-1087.  Has a black lab 8 months 
and an adolescent son, came to one of our club trials.  

 
 Gwen Tidwell, 3104 Easton Avenue, Chattanooga, TN 37415.  423-902-9459, gwen-

tidwell22@gmail.com.  Has 4 year old Golden Retriever, interested in AKC hunt tests and 
dog training.   

 
J. Michael Evans and Mike Smith volunteered to sponsor the Eldridges; Lois volunteered 
that she and Sherie Catledge would sponsor Gwen Tidwell.  Mike Smith moved we accept 
these people as provisional members.  Jim seconded, and the vote was unanimous.  Karen 

Board Meeting Minutes, con’t. 
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will contact each of the new members telling them names and contact info of their spon-
sors; sponsors will have access to the new members’ contact info through these minutes 
when completed.   

 
 Fee discussions:   

  Michele has completed a survey of 11 tests in our region to see what they are charg-
ing, and determined that we are the cheapest.  The averages are $80 for Junior, $85 
for Senior, and $100 for Master, while our current rates are $70, $80 and $100.  There 
was some discussion about whether we should try to keep our entry fees down, espe-
cially since people running JH and SH dogs are paying double for the weekend.  Luke 
noted that tests he has judged that charge the higher fees seem to still have the same 
number of entries we do, so it isn’t like our lower fees are attracting a larger crowd.  
Michele moved we raise our fees to $80, $90, and $100; the vote was 8 in favor and 1 
opposed, so the motion carried. These higher fees will be in place for the Fall 
(October) test and beyond.  

 

 Judges’ gifts:  Given the difficulty in attracting judges, and the fact that we pay bird 
techs $100 a day, there was some discussion about increasing the amount of our 
judges’ gifts.  We have done both gifts of various kinds (with various judges bitching 
about what they got) and more recently, $100 bills (with some judges complaining 
about getting money rather than gifts).  After more discussion we decided to stick 
mostly with a cash payment rather than gift cards or debit cards, although from time to 
time we may find some really neat gifts that we want to do like the duck decoys out of 
fence posts that we used last fall and our first spring test.  Michele proposed increas-
ing the gift to $250 per judge per event.  Mike Smith seconded.  Discussion included 
what was meant by event – should it be per test, in which case JH / SH judges would 
get $500 while Master judges only get $250, or by the day, or by the entire time they 
are hired for, i.e., the entire event.  After some discussion, the motion was amended to 
reflect that this was PER EVENT, so at our fall test, MH, JH, and SH judges would 
each get $250.  The vote passed unanimously.  This will apply to the July test and oth-
ers from now on.  We hope this may make it easier to attract judges for our events! 

 
 Fees for mailing ribbons -- $5 doesn’t quite cover the cost of mailing 1 ribbon.  It co-

vers postage, but not cost of envelope.  Karen suggested increasing this amount if 
more than one ribbon is to be mailed.  J. Michael moved that we charge $5 per ribbon, 
rather than $5 for all ribbons, and this was seconded by Mike Smith and approved 
unanimously.  There was also some discussion about some ribbons that were sup-
posed to be mailed following the Memorial Day test.  One man, who was sent two rib-
bons, had not yet received them.  Karen did send them out on June 8 (had to buy 
more padded mailing envelopes, had to schedule a trip to the post office).  There was 
some discussion how much longer we should wait before assuming that the ribbons 
were lost in the mail and send more.  [Luckily, Karen checked the receipt after going 
home from the meeting, and it had a tracking number.  The USPS tracking system said 
the ribbons made it to the Memphis Regional mail facility on 6/23/21 so this item 
should be moot, assuming they finally get around to delivering it.]  Also, one man paid 
for his ribbon to be mailed, Karen received the paper and the money, but in the rush to 
close down the test and all get home on Sunday night, the paper with the name, ad-
dress and info about the ribbon got lost and hasn’t turned up since.  Unfortunately, nei-
ther Karen, nor J. Michael Evans, who took the money and the information, nor 
Michele, who was the other person who saw the sheet of paper, has any recollection 
who the man was.  We have his money, and if he contacts us at some point we can 
get him his ribbon but until then we are dead in the water.  

 

Board Meeting Minutes, con’t. 
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Any other new business?  
 

 Alan noted that our amateur allotment of 25% filled up within 20 minutes.  Michele moved 
that we increase the allotment to 35%, it was seconded by Luke McCoy, and passed unani-
mously.  There is no downside since all spots not filled by Amateurs will be released for 
anyone the following day at the official opening time. This will be effective with our October 
test onwards. 

 
 Mike Smith wanted clarification on the new rules with respect to Club’s responsibilities to 

ensure that people who go to the line under an Amateur entry are actually amateurs.  This 
could be an issue for the club, who AKC says may be sanctioned for letting pros handle 
dogs entered under the Amateur entry system.  J. Michael reported that he has had several 
talks with AKC about this, and yes, they are planning to make an example of some pros 
and potentially some clubs.  But, they realize that marshals don’t know everyone and we 
will not be in trouble if we use reasonable efforts to make sure the system isn’t being 
abused.  Lois mentioned that her marshaling system, using the whiteboards with the mag-
netic dog/handler’s name on them, do include the letter “A” for people who enter as ama-
teurs.  But, the marshal should question a handler who brings 5 dogs up to the line and 
have him state that he is an amateur.   

 
 Brian Caldwell has floated the possibility of the club financing a duck pen for him – a simple 

12x24’ structure with a sloped concrete floor, outside attached to the new pole barn he is 
planning to construct this fall, with chain-link dog panels forming the sides and some kind 
of wire mesh or netting on the top.  If we do, Brian would be willing to keep ducks for us 
between tests and keep them fed.  This could potentially save us some shipping costs in-
volved in multiple trips from the duck supplier’s farm.  Discussion centered around several 
points:   

 Are we going to keep on doing lots of extra tests?  If we only do one in the spring 
and one in the fall, we will get no benefit out of this.  General consensus seemed to 
be that we might be willing to do two extra mid-week tests next year and on a fairly 
regular basis, but not five.   

 How much would this cost?  Willingness to do this for $1,500 would be a lot higher 
than willingness to do this for $3,000. 

 Even if we don’t actually use it, through not having extra tests next year or Brian 
deciding he doesn’t want to use his land for this any more, how much do we ‘owe’ 
him in gratitude for letting us use his land so much this year? 

 We decided to table this for now; J. Michael will ask him for an estimate and de-
pending on what the estimate is, we will discuss paying for all or part of it at another 
meeting.  

 
 Alan Bruhin mentioned that Ryan Stamey had given him a vet certificate to scratch two 

bitches in season back on May 29, and had forgotten all about it until Ryan called a few 
days ago asking where his check was.  We all immediately agreed that the vet cert had 
been received timely and that we owed him the money.  Karen will send out the check to-
morrow. 

 
 Alan also mentioned that he thought being able to use Hiwassee for our fall test is probably 

a thing of the past, and we need to consider other long term options.  He said that Brady 
Collins (pro field trial trainer at Dogtown, not far from Ken Campbell’s farm near Sweetwa-
ter) has indicated he would be willing to host our fall test, as long as we were willing to 
sponsor an owner / handler Qualifying field trial on Friday before our test.  This is not an 
unusual thing for clubs to do and we wouldn’t be going at it blind – John Broucek and Lisa 
Styles both have experience in judging and running trials. We agreed to think about this 
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favorably for next year’s fall test, and several people indicated it might be a hoot to partici-
pate.   

 
Adjourn:  There being no other new business, Jim moved that we adjourn.  Jeff second-
ed the motion which then passed unanimously.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m. 
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Follow-up: New Equipment From Ken Campbell 

On Sunday afternoon, June 27, J. Michael Evans, Mike Smith, Jim Pearce, Karen Edwards, 
Michele Fletcher, and Jeff & Cheryl McNutt met with Ken Campbell down at Lucky 7 farm near 
Sweetwater to look at the trailer and equipment /supplies he was offering for sale.   After exam-
ining the trailer, its contents and an inventory sheet provided by Ken, we agreed to purchase the 
entire lot for 50% of the original cost, or $8,495.  We hitched it to J. Michael’s truck, and took it 
up to Cory Smith’s huge barn for storage.   
 
The trailer is similar to our new-ish big trailer — a little bit shorter (20’), with a drop down ramp in 
back and a door in the side, and partially fitted out so that items don’t roll around during travel-
ing.  The equipment was all purchased new and has been used only twice for field trials.  
 
Contents include the following:    
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

12 ga Shotguns 4 

12' Blinds, camo 12 

Bird Dryers, two types, some unused 6 

Thunders�cks 2 

Gun Stands 4 

Coolers 3 

Rain ponchos 30 

Wingers  6 

Pop up Tents 8 

Chairs 10 

Walkie Talkies , plus spare ba)eries 14 

Gillie Blankets , 4 unopened  5 

Metal Signs & Vinyl Le)ers 40 

Poppers, box of 1000 1 

Case shotgun shells 1 

Trial blanks, boxes 15 
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The trailer and some of the equipment 
will be offered for sale to the membership 
initially, and then sold on Ebay or by oth-
er methods.  Much of the equipment and 
supplies will be used to add to or replace 
existing equipment used by the Club in 
putting on hunt tests, training days, club 
trials, etc. We had been looking at replac-
ing most of our holding blind inventory, 
and this will no longer be necessary as a 
result of this purchase.    
 
After we complete an inventory of all our 
current material following the July Master 
test, we will be deciding what to keep and 
what will be offered for sale.  We antici-
pate that some of our current 3 and 4-
panel blinds will be offered for sale at 
bargain prices, plus possibly a few duck 
dryers, wingers, the Gillie blankets, etc.   



 

The ETRC newsletter is published monthly, as close to the 1st of the month as we can get it together.  
Send us your test results, litter info, new dogs, dog-related jobs and services, death notices, interesting 
articles, and any brags you care to share, along with pictures!   Deadline is the 26th of the month but we 
can sometimes sneak something in a little late…. Send items to:  Karen Edwards (edwardskc@gmail.com.  
 
Numbering System:  When I first took over the newsletter, I just continued on with the volume # from the 
last issue, then upped it by one every year.  But, it makes no sense, and doesn’t reflect how many years 
of newsletters we have anyway.   So beginning with the January 2020 issue, the volume number is the 
last two digits of the year, in Roman numeral format — so this is now Volume XXI (for 2021).   
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Membership for 2021:  The cost is $25 for a single person or a family (one vote).  Both new 
member and renewal forms are available online at  http://www.etrclub.org/join.htm — just 
click the link, print it off, and send it to: 
 
  Karen Edwards, Secretary /Treasurer, 254 Babbs Road, Lenoir City, TN 37771.   
 
Cost is still just $25,  which includes electronic copies of the newsletter, special announce-
ments, eligibility to attend all ETRC Sponsored events, and consideration for end of the year 
awards.  Don’t miss out on the opportunity to make friendships with like-minded dog people 
and learn more about our favorite sport.  It’s a bargain!   
 
The membership year runs from March 1 to February 28/29th; people who join after Novem-
ber 1 are also paid up for the following year.  
 
 

The Luthenauer Young Handler program is entering 
its fifth year.  Kids who are interested in working in 
retriever sports are encouraged to join;  check out the 
website for rules and an application form at http://
www.etrclub.org/etrc_youth_program.htm .     
 
There is no application fee; if the applicant is not al-
ready part of a family membership, their membership 
fee will be paid for by the Luthenauer fund.  The pro-
gram will reimburse AKC Hunt test fees and any fees 
for other ETRC events such as club trials.   
 
Yearly awards include a perpetual trophy along with a 
plaque to keep, and participation award for everyone 
in the program.   

Youth Program  

2018 Award Recipients, Cade & Ivan Chambers 

ETRC Membership  


